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Annex 3

Objections to the proposed Eco Town, Weston Otmoor

By Wendlebury Parish Council

Wendlebury is a small rural village of approximately 180 homes. There is a pub, a church, playground and village hall. One narrow road goes through the village. There are no pavements and no street lighting. Until the opening of the M40 Wendlebury was a quiet place to live, now we are ½ a mile from it. The opening of the motorway cut through local rights of way and the hum of traffic is constant, together with light from the roundabout at junction 9. Some years after the opening of the M40, the A41 (from M40 junction 9 to Bicester) was duelled, further increasing noise, rubbish thrown from cars and more rat-running.

At a village meeting on 15 March 2008, villagers of Wendlebury overwhelmingly voted to oppose the proposed New Town at Weston on the Green. Our objections are set out below.

Green Belt. One third of the proposed site is within the green belt. The remaining 75% of the site is green field. None of the proposed site is brownfield. This is contrary to PPG2 and PPS7, and to GB1 and GB2 of the Cherwell Local Plan. GB1.8 Specifically refers to Weston on the Green where it is stated that ‘the erection of new dwellings will be restricted to infilling’.

Traffic. The proposed site comes within approximately ½ mile of Wendlebury. 
The quality of life in Wendlebury is steadily being eroded by increased traffic.

The road network of the A34, A41 and M40 is already at capacity and frequently jammed/slow moving. The additional traffic movements that would inevitably be added to an already overstretched road network would only make it unbearable and lead to even more rat running. More drivers use GPS systems and local knowledge, to find a route around road blockages and consequently drive through Wendlebury. 

The infrastructure in Wendlebury is not adequate to cope with rat running. Only one narrow road goes through the village. There are no pavements and there is on road parking. Children walking to and from the bus to both primary and secondary school during peak rush hour are not safeguarded from the traffic. The school and public buses stop in the road as there is no suitable place for them to pull in. Pedestrian access to our popular village playground is also along this road.

The amount of traffic coming out of Bicester to Oxford and the M40 corridor and back has grown enormously over the past years. Estimates for the number of traffic movements from Wyvale Garden Centre have already been significantly exceeded. With the building of homes at Whitelands Farm, development of a Business Park between Bicester and Wyvale Garden Centre and the increase of traffic that will ensue, together with that from the proposed New Town, the effect on this small village that is ill equipped to deal with current rat-run traffic will be disastrous. The proposed railway station, and park and ride facility just beside the M40, would in particular generate large quantities of traffic. It is likely that people from South and West Bicester will use the proposed railway station, were it to be built. This will only increase traffic through Wendelbury. 

Essential improvement to Junction 9 of the M40 have been postponed which will increase the number of drivers trying to avoid congestion. 

Since winter 2007, Wendlebury has seen an added traffic problem. When there is a problem for traffic driving between Bicester and Oxford, so much of it now rat runs through Wendlebury that we have had jams in rush hour, backing up from the junction by Oddington Grange (where there is access to the A34 via Wendlebury), to the M40 over bridge. It has taken residents up to ¾ hour to leave the village by this route on several occasions since last winter. Usually, it takes a couple of minutes.

Flooding. Over the last 20 years, flooding has increased in Wendlebury, and some insurance companies are now unwilling to insure properties in the village. The more concrete that is poured onto open countryside, the less water will be absorbed by the ground resulting in more surface water and inevitably, more flooding. Since the M40 motorway was built, residents in Wendlebury have noted an increase in the frequency of flooding and an increase in the frequency of the stream being at capacity. The building of a town so close by, will add substantially to this problem.  For each additional hard surface, roof or drive that creates a footprint on the terrain, rainwater falling on it enters the storm water sewer system that much more quickly.

There has been in house flooding in Wendlebury in Jan 2001, Jan 2003, and July 2007 and June 2008. In June 2008 there was flooding in at least 6 properties in two different parts of the village. Despite assurances that flooding from over-ground water had a probability of once in 100 years, in house flooding in 2007 and 2008 was due to over-ground water rather than water overflowing the stream. During the two later floods, foul water also entered houses.

We refer you to Peter Brett Associates report for Environment Agency and Cherwell District Council: Wendlebury Brook Study Date 13/03/2001. Although suggestions were made in this report to alleviate the problem, so far nothing has been done.

Site of Special Scientific Interest. The proposed site includes Wendlebury Meads and Mansmoor grassland, Sites of Special Scientific Interest. To build on this wildlife haven would mean the loss of this particular habitat, which supports rare orchids amongst other conserved species. This lands’ unique environment and habitat is important for local wildlife and birds and the loss of it would be damaging and irretrievable.

Noise. The building of a town with a minimum of 30,000 residents is bound to create more noise. The prevailing wind is south east, as confirmed by the Meteorological Office, blowing from the proposed site, towards Wendlebury. 

Proposed changes to M40 interchange. The New Town proposes significant changes to the M40 interchange at Junction 9. The potential increase in noise, air pollution and light, would be significant, and entirely detrimental to Wendlebury. The proposed changes bring roads significantly closer to the village, further decreasing the quality of life for all residents.

Foot paths and bridleways that have already been bisected by the M40 would be further degraded by any building on this site. There are three livery stables in Wendlebury, and therefore significant equine use of local bridleways as well as significant numbers of dog owners in the village who use them. 

There is a very serious threat that this rural community will be lost as it becomes surrounded by building. The quality of life in Wendlebury will be further degraded. There is absolutely nothing in this proposal that profits the residents of Wendlebury. 
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